Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Monday, March 10, 2013
Minutes

Committee Members Present:
Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi

Lance Kennedy

Paula Kibbe

James O’Brien

Barry Struski

Administrative Leadership Team:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent of Schools

Patrick Meagher, Asst. Superintendent of Schools

Meredith Cargill, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology

7:00 P.M.    Lance Kennedy opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.
I.   Comments from the General Public: 
a.  Interview with Riley Walsh, grade 1: Our elementary school student collected more than 2000 books for ill children at St. Jude Children’s Research Hospital – Camp Sunshine.  She was interviewed by the Superintendent and congratulated for her efforts.  She hopes to now collect stuffed animals for ill children.

b. Allan Dunham, 11 Rickard St., shared events at the Middle High School- Thursday night 3/6 at 7pm is the Senior Show.  March 26th, March Music Madness to assist the music program.

II.   Comments from the EAPC:  Donna Ramsay, President, spoke about the Carver budget projections and the unfunded mandates that affect the budget.  She said over the past 8 to 10 years, we have played the game of Jenga - how do we take pieces out of the budget and not impact the student’s education.  Some of the missing pieces this time will affect the structure of the system.  She asked everyone to work together to come up for a solution for these deficits.
III.   Update from Student Advisory and Captains Council:  13 members attended the annual Mass Annual Conference March 5th-7th which is an opportunity for high school student leader to participate in numerous leadership workshops, listen to well renown national motivational speakers, and engage with over a thousand student leaders from 70 state high school student councils to exchange ideas to increase student involvement.   Our school was awarded the Gold Council for Excellence only 1 of 28 schools across the state to earn the award.  This week is Spirit Week which includes a motivational speaker, Tony Pina, previous CMHS student; a pep rally and Student Council Lock-IN.  Upcoming events, Spring SEMASC Conference and 2nd annual Salvation Army clothing drive. 
Captains Council:  No representative this evening.
IV. Approval of Minutes: Barry Struski made a motion to approve amended minutes  February 10, 2014 regular session minutes. Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi seconded the motion.  Approved unanimously. Paula Kibbe abstained.
V.    Communications:  
a. Suggested Policies from the Town Administrator Michael Milanoski: After Mr. Milanoski reviewed his list of suggested financial management policies, Mr.   O’Brien asked if Mr. Milanoski was expecting a vote this evening.  Michael said not necessarily but at some point.  Mr. Kennedy asked for time to digest the information and vet through the process, put together any questions and then come together at another meeting. Mr. Struski appreciated the symbolism of the Town Administrator of being at the school committee meeting. Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi spoke about the policy sub-committee and thought that group should meet to review the suggestions.  
b. Safety Alert from MIAA: Mike Schultz stated we had learned through our wrestling coach about a person going by the name of “Manny Whelan” who through Facebook was offering local student-athletes money to “compete” in an “underground wrestling club”.  The MIAA put out a news alert bulletin which our school department then shared with the community.  He encouraged anyone in the community who has any concerns about sporting groups to contact his office.
c. Upcoming Events:  Events at all schools were shared with the committee so they could consult their personal calendars to attend the events.
Reports from the Superintendent:  

Standard I – Instructional Leadership

A. Recognition of Perfect Scores on SAT exam:  Scott Struski, senior at MHS, received a perfect 800 score in critical reading and US History subject test.  Mr. Knief described Scott as a talented and dedicated student taking challenging courses.  The committee congratulated him along with his dad, Barry Struski, a member of the school committee.
Standard II – Management and Operations

A. Personnel Updates:  New Hires:  Casey DeChristopher, Payroll and Finance Admin. Assistant.  Casey will replace Tammy Veracka who will transfer to the position of Administrative Assistant to Business Office.
Peter Gray, Assistant Superintendent for Business & Finance.

James O’Brien explained the interview process of searching and hiring the new Assistant Superintendent.  Mr. Gray was introduced and spoke about his background.  He will start as of July 1st coming from Auburn Public Schools.

B.  Budget Presentation:
i.  Budget:  The Superintendent gave the FY15 budget presentation including cost centers, the summary totals and the adjustments as well as projected revenues.  The shortfall for next fiscal year is $913,125 which may mean layoffs of up to 24 teachers. The Superintendent said there could be modest lost in programs, flexibility of scheduling, and most likely higher class sizes.  Unfortunately, once a program is cut, it is very difficult to bring it back. Although the increase in class size is unattractive, it is a better solution than wholesale chopping of curriculum. The Administrative Leadership team continues to meet as more information is gathered.  
ii.   Unfunded Mandates: An extensive presentation was given by the Superintendent to explain the impact of unfunded mandates to the school budget. Mandates are those things that all schools are required to do by state or federal laws and are either partially funded or completed unfunded. 
iii.   Personnel Cuts:  Questions were taken by the audience. Joe Cloughtery asked about the consolidation of services as reported by Town Administrator. The Superintendent explained technology is a shared service and facilities is a possibility, but other services require specific licenses. Mr. Cougherty suggested trying to collect personal taxes that have gone unpaid.  Laurie Harris, resident and mother of 3 children asked the Superintendent what her experiences are of large class sizes.  Ms. Sorrell said the Literacy program approach put support structures in place to allow students to advance in their skills even if the class size begins to rise.  What about grant opportunities asked Mrs. Harris. Do we have someone actively looking for grant money? The Superintendent explained we bring in almost 1 million dollars per year but there are limited grants to apply for.
C.  MSBA Updates:  Enrollment Projection- The Superintendent reported she filed the enrollment and education forms and they have been received by MSBA.  A conference will be scheduled soon.  School Building Committee appointments will be decided within a few days.

D.  Building Updates:  Before speaking to building updates, Patrick Meagher was pleased to announce the MHS Culinary group competed in the statewide Pro-Start Invitational today. Our five student management group came in 1st place.  They will represent Massachusetts in Minneapolis during the first week of May.
Visitor badge system has been installed at three main entrance systems.  Temporary photo ID’s are issued to visitors after they sign in and show identification.  Staff ID’s are being processed.  CES building had a leak in copper piping and at MHS a defective fire alarm - both have been repaired.    
Standard III – Family and Community Engagement
A. Mobilizing the Community Update:  Scott Knief, MHS Principal gave an update on the Mobilizing the Community meeting held on March 4, 2014 with 86 people in attendance.   A grant application has been submitted to A.D. Makepeace for $3500 to brand our effort – “Carver Cares” with buttons, bumper stickers, banners, etc.


Next meeting will be on Tuesday, March 25th at 6:30 p.m. and the ideas generated at March 4th meeting will be listed and participants will be asked to pick their top five ideas.  Mr. O’Brien said the meeting was very well organized and encouraged “moving forward” with the ideas. Child care will be available.  
VII   Recommendations from Superintendent

A. Field Trip.  A motion was made by Paula Kibbe to approve the March 28, 29 and 30 Model U.N. Conference at the Westin Copley Hotel in Boston on. Second by Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi.  Unanimously approved.
VI. Reports from School Committee: 
Barry Struski asked the community to spread the word to your local and state legislatures about our budget constraints. The other committee members all echoed the same sentiment to ask the legislature for help in changing the unfunded mandates.
Ruby Maestas, CES Principal asked to share the Elementary PTO meeting will be Wednesday 3/12 and Parent/Teacher conferences are on Thursday, 3/13/14.  
Motion to adjourn by Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi.  Second by Paula Kibbe. Approved unanimously.  Meeting adjourned at 9: 35 p.m.  
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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